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	EUROPEAN UNION BORDER ASSISTANCE MISSION TO MOLDOVA AND UKRAINE (EUBAM)





Draft:

18th Advisory Board Meeting of the European Union Border Assistance Mission to Moldova and Ukraine (EUBAM)

24 May 2012, Odessa, Ukraine

Minutes

1. Introductory Remarks:

The 18th Advisory Board Meeting (ABM) took place on 24 May 2012 in Odessa, Ukraine and was chaired by Ambassador José Manuel Pinto Teixeira, Head of the Delegation of European Union to Ukraine. See attached the list of participants (Annex 1).
H.E. José Manuel Pinto Teixeira welcomed participants of the 18th ABM and mentioned that EUBAM is a unique EU Flagship Mission established in CIS countries. He stressed that the Advisory Board Meeting is the opportunity to reflect on recent activities and to look to the future. Regarding EUBAM activities he emphasised the efforts that the Mission made for the preparation of the European Football Championship, the provision of continuous capacity-building activities in both countries such as support to the Visa Liberalization Action Plan, operational support in different fields and realisation of the Jointly Operated Border Crossing Point pilot project at Rossoshany-Briceni which will be replicated widely. He expressed best wishes to all the delegates and gratitude to EUBAM representatives for the organisation of the ABM and to the Moldovan and Ukrainian authorities for their support as well as to the UNDP, OSCE and IOM representatives. Following the welcoming remarks H.E. Teixeira presented the draft agenda of the 18th ABM and draft minutes of the 
17th Advisory Board Meeting which were unanimously approved. 

H.E. Ion Stavila welcomed all the participants of the ABM and wished everybody fruitful work. Ambassador Stavila mentioned that the ABM provides a good opportunity to discuss the results of the activities, progress achieved and future initiatives. It was emphasised that the Moldovan authorities highly evaluate EUBAM’s work, which was detailed in the information material provided to ABM participants. The achieved results on the set aims, especially on implementation of European standards at the joint Moldovan-Ukrainian border, are highly appreciated. The start of the realisation of the Jointly Operated Border Crossing Point pilot project at Rossoshany-Briceni was appreciated and H.E. Stavila raised a hope that it will be successful. He underlined the importance of the interaction between the Moldovan and Ukrainian services in the sphere of the confidence-building within the framework of the settlement of the Transnistrian conflict and especially the role of the Ukrainian authorities in the settlement process and in organisation of the first meeting at the political level with the new Transnistrian leadership, which took place on 27 January 2012. The Ambassador expressed gratitude to the Ukrainian side for the development of the dialogue with Tiraspol and underlined EUBAM’s and the Ukrainian partners’ contribution to the resumption of rail freight through Transnistria and the renewal of operation of the telephone line. Ambassador Stavila said he hoped that the Moldovan side will continue progress in this direction and expressed gratitude to the parties for their cooperation.    

Mr Volodymyr Bachynskyi welcomed the 18th ABM’s participants and stated that the Ukrainian side highly evaluates the EUBAM’s activity in the area of responsibility and considers that it is a very efficient tool for providing consultant and technical assistance in border issues to Ukraine and the Republic of Moldova. Mr Bachynskyi underlined the significance of the topics included in the ABM’s agenda. The Ukrainian side actively cooperates with EUBAM and special attention is paid to the visa liberalization dialogue which is quite successfully being realised. He stressed that a lot of work was done in this direction and the important documents on integrated border management, migration management, protection of personal data and counteraction to corruption were adopted. He expressed gratitude for support provided by EUBAM and partner services in the realization of the Action Plan on Liberalization of the Visa Regime. At the end of his speech he said he hoped that the ABM will be constructive, efficient and fruitful. 

H.E. Dirk Schuebel welcomed participants of the ABM and said that it's a pleasure to follow EUBAM from the very beginning and this is a good example of the institution closely cooperating with the partner services. The Ambassador congratulated Mr Udo Burkholder on a successful work realised during the previous six months, in particular the opening of the Jointly Operated Border Crossing Point pilot project at Rossoshany-Briceni and EUBAM’s contribution to the reopening of railway traffic for goods through Transnistria. He wished a fruitful meeting to all participants. 
Mr Olivier Adam welcomed the ABM’s participants on behalf of the UNDP Ukraine and Moldova and emphasised much smoother cooperation between UNDP and EUBAM. He expressed satisfaction with the knowledge sharing between two institutions and expressed gratitude for cooperation, especially in the spheres of human rights, gender equality and anti-corruption. He also stressed that he is very pleased with further cooperation in the framework of the EU’s ongoing projects, in particular, the high level policy advised project in the Republic of Moldova which is very beneficial. He said all the contractual arrangements were settled and the only one challenge left is the issue of registration and accreditation of the EUBAM family staff and their dependants in Ukraine. In this context Mr Adam raised the hope that the ABM will be an opportunity to settle this problem. He appreciated the prolongation of EUBAM’s mandate as it made possible planning for a longer term and encouraged EUBAM to make an early planning for the period 2014-2015 in order to provide more efficient budgeting and planning for the Mission. In conclusion he expressed gratitude to Ambassador Teixeira for his personal support to EUBAM and said that he will miss him as a chair as he is leaving the position of the Head of the EU Delegation to Ukraine. He welcomed Mr Alexandru Albu, the newly appointed Head of Section 1 ‘Good Governance and Democratisation’ in the Delegation of the European Union to Ukraine and expressed hope that that the new Head of the EU Delegation to Ukraine will continue to support EUBAM activities.

Mr Kenneth Pickles welcomed the ABM participants and informed them that he is present on behalf of H.E. Ambassador Jennifer Brush, the newly appointed Head of the OSCE Mission to the Republic of Moldova. He stressed that the OSCE Mission values very much EUBAM’s work and in particular grateful for its contribution to confidence-building measures and provision of technical expertise. He highly evaluated EUBAM experts’ and in particular Mr Burkholder’s contribution provided at the Conference on Wider Confidence Building in the Transdniestria Conflict Settlement Process held in Germany on 7-10 September 2011 and hoped that Mr Burkholder will take part in the follow-up event supported by the German government in June 2012 in order to continue efforts on concrete confidence-building measures. He appreciated a pragmatic approach of the Moldovan and Ukrainian partners, especially following changes in the Tiraspol Administration at the beginning of 2012, and expressed the opinion that it brought new opportunities. He emphasised that cooperation with EUBAM will be further continued.

Mr Manfred Profazi congratulated EUBAM and Mr Udo Burkholder on the continuous success of the Mission. He underlined that the cooperation of IOM and EUBAM is crucial and the efforts of the IOM Mission to support Ukrainian and Moldovan sides in improving migration management and providing support in border management needs to be closely coordinated with EUBAM. He expressed gratitude for EUBAM efforts and stressed that the level of cooperation is beneficial for both sides and IOM Mission is happy to continue in this direction. He congratulated EUBAM on continued success and willingness and openness to continue cooperation.

2. EUBAM Annual Report for December 2010 - November 2011 and Activity Report for December 2011 - April 2012
Mr Udo Burkholder presented the Annual Report for December 2010-November 2011 and Activity Report for December 2011-April 2012 and highlighted the most important activities and achievements during the reporting period. The annual satisfaction survey shows overall EUBAM performance. At the beginning of 2011, the Mission evaluated the main achievements in border management by the partner services in five years of EUBAM activity in the Republic of Moldova and Ukraine in the Five-Year Progress Report.

EUBAM Operational Activities

EUBAM continues to provide support to the Republic of Moldova and Ukraine in enhancing border management, integrated border management and visa liberalization. With EUBAM assistance the border-guard and customs services of the Republic of Moldova and Ukraine developed the Jointly Operated BCP pilot project Rossoshany-Briceni which started on 21 February 2012. An Agreement on Joint Border Patrolling between Moldova and Ukraine, signed in December 2011, is expected to enter into force in May 2012. EUBAM is paying special attention to the demarcation process of the Moldovan-Ukrainian border and continues to provide its support on this issue. On 6-11 May 2012 a study trip for the heads of the delegations of the Joint Ukrainian – Moldovan Commission on Border Demarcation to the Republic of Latvia and the Republic of Lithuania was organised by the Mission.

Technical Contribution to the settlement of the conflict in Transnistria; Implementation of the Joint Declaration 

EUBAM continuously monitored the implementation of the Joint Declaration at the local level by observing customs control and customs clearance of transportation means and goods in the area of responsibility of EUBAM field offices Kuchurgan and Kotovsk.

According to its mandate, EUBAM continued to provide Chisinau and Tiraspol with assistance and technical expertise. In June 2011, EUBAM presented a concept on the development of technical confidence-building measures in its areas of expertise. Among the practical steps proposed were those aimed at social and economic development and free movement of people and goods across the two banks of the River Dniester. In July 2011, EUBAM presented its technical opinion for the full resumption of rail freight traffic through Transnistria. The resumption of the full railroad communication across Transnistria was achieved due to a political agreement reached on 30 March 2012 in Tiraspol between Chisinau and Tiraspol sides. A subsequent protocol on customs control developed by customs experts from both sides was signed and the EUBAM technical proposals of 28 March 2012 were accepted.

Building capacity 

In line with the strategic objective of sustainable development, greater emphasis was placed on enhancing the capacity of the partner services to deliver specific topics of staff training and development through training trainers, strategic support, and developing training curricula. In 2011, a total of 1,168 partner services staff members participated in training events. EUBAM continued supporting partner services in building their capacity and knowledge on EU standards and best practice, thus contributing to improving the effectiveness of customs control and facilitating legitimate trade, as well as supporting achieving a legislative approximation and regulatory convergence within the process of establishing Deep and Comprehensive Free Trade Areas (DCFTA) with the EU. EUBAM supported the MDBGS in drafting the Law on Border Police and contributed to the development of the customs codes of Ukraine and the Republic of Moldova.

Contributing to the prevention and fighting of trans-national organised and cross-border crime  

EUBAM was intensively paying attention to issues related to drug trafficking, smuggling of goods and cigarettes, irregular migration and trafficking of human beings. Operational meetings, workshops and trainings were organised. In January 2011, during an operational meeting with the representatives of the Department for Special Operations, Ministry of Internal Affairs of Moldova, the partners requested EUBAM’s support in preventing, combating and investigating trafficking in weapons via the borders of Moldova including the Transnistrian sector. As a consequence, a Sub-Working Group on illegal trafficking of weapons, radiological and nuclear materials under the umbrella of the permanent Working Group II, codenamed ‘Task Force Arms’ (TFA), was launched. EUBAM initiated and supported the UASCS in implementing the anti-smuggling operation ‘Phenomena’, aimed to support the customs analysis and targeting of drug consignments on the basis of selectivity at Odessa and Illichevsk sea ports. Within the framework of this operation a study visit to Rotterdam was organised for customs officers from the State Customs Service of Ukraine and the Customs Service of Moldova in September 2011. In 2012 EUBAM supported the MDCS in the implementation of the WCO-led Operation DEMETER II in the framework of illegal traffic of dangerous waste by providing information and assisting in risk analysis and in the SELEC Operations SHADOW V on monitoring of movement of tobacco consignments and GREEN PANDORA on environmental crimes.

The development and implementation of the Operational Information Exchange (OIE) between UASBGS and MDBGS continued. On 27 April 2012 a Joint Statement was signed with the Polish Central Bureau of Investigation of the Polish National Police aiming to facilitate information exchange and operational support, as well as to realise joint organisation of training and seminars aimed to increase the capacity of partner services in investigative matters. The 8th Joint Border Control Operation (JBCO) ‘AKKERMAN’ was underlined as a very successful operation organised in 2011. Project ‘BRUT’ is another activity in 2011 and is a follow-up to Project ‘KALKAN’ carried out in 2009 for the Western Black Sea, Southeast European Law Enforcement Centre (SELEC) members and observers which was launched at EUBAM HQ in Odessa on 26-30 September 2011. The project covered multiple levels of law-enforcement activities, such as countering drug trafficking, preventing proliferation of weapons of mass-destruction, and developing integrated border management.
Contributing to compliance and trade facilitation, implementation of the trade policy measures and modernisation of customs procedures
EUBAM actively supported the UASCS and MDCS to achieve their priority objective to enhance customs revenue by streamlining customs procedures and exercising effective control. Special attention was paid to analysis and selection based on pre-arrival information exchanged between the partners, as well as to strengthen the role and performance of post clearance control and audit in both countries. The Pre-Arrival Information Exchange System (PAIES) is running smoothly.
Supporting the anti-corruption efforts of the partners and focusing on the implementation of EU principles of good governance 

EUBAM is strongly supporting and assisting the efforts of its partners in implementing anti-corruption activities and EU principles of good governance. EUBAM initiated the creation of a working group on the elaboration of a unified anti-corruption training programme involving representatives of UASCS, MDCS, UASBGS, MDBGS, CCECC, MD MoIA and OSCE. The anti-corruption training events were conducted for trainers of the MDBGS and MDCS. Training sessions were provided for representatives of UASBGS to support the officers in implementing the regional action plan for combating corruption and other offences under the ‘Programme on prevention and combating corruption in the UASBGS for the period 2011-2015’. EUBAM also delivered training on transparency and anti-corruption techniques in public communication for officers representing the PR departments of EUBAM partners. The Mission continued the activities under the ‘Model Border Crossing Point’ pilot project, in particular, conducted training events on good governance and ethics of border guarding at Otaci-Mogilev-Podolskiy BCPs and Tudora-Starokozache BCPs. In December 2011, a Joint Statement of Cooperation with the Polish Central Anti-Corruption Bureau was signed. A National Anti-Corruption Conference ‘Progress and Prospects in the Suppression of Corruption’, jointly organised by CCECC and EUBAM was held in Chisinau on 12 December 2011. The 5th Anti-Corruption School ‘Youth against corruption’ was organised with the participation of the experts from Polish Anticorruption Bureau and Lithuanian Special Investigation Service.

EUBAM outreach/public relations   

EUBAM continued to raise public awareness among civil society and the population of the Republic of Moldova and Ukraine of border management and cross-border security. EUBAM’s Phase 8 Action Plan included the organisation of an external survey on the satisfaction of citizens with services provided by the border agencies at the following border crossing points: Kuchurgan, Platonovo, Briceni/Rososhany, Giurgiuleshti/Reni, Palanka/Maiaky and Tudora/Starokazachie. The survey reports were handed over to the border-guard and customs services of both countries.

At the beginning of 2011, EUBAM signed Joint Statements of Cooperation with the Academy of Economic Studies of Moldova in Chisinau (on 25 January 2011) and with Odessa Regional Institute of Public Administration of the National Academy of Public Administration, Office of the President of Ukraine (on 4 March 2011). In 2012, EUBAM signed five Joint Statements with universities in Odessa, Donetsk and Lviv. The Mission continued to deliver lectures at universities for students and professors on topics such as ‘Fight against Organised Crime’, ‘History, Development and Implementation of Schengen Acquis’, ‘EU Anti-drug Trafficking Techniques’ and ‘Anti-corruption Methods and Practices for Fighting Corruption in the EU’ and ‘European Law, Civil Law and Human Rights and the European Convention on Human Rights’. EUBAM continues to provide its support to the Ukrainian partners for the preparation of the European Football Championship 2012.
In conclusion Mr Burkholder expressed his gratitude to Ambassador Teixeira for the personal support he provided to EUBAM and wished him success in his future activities. 

Mr Kenneth Pickles said that the report presented by Mr Burkholder was interesting, especially the part relating to the illegal trafficking of weapons and radiological and nuclear materials. He highlighted that in March 2012 Chisinau and Tiraspol sides signed a protocol on the removal of the radioactive sources  from the Transnistria region for safe storage in Chisinau and a pilot project to remove the small quantity of materials from disused factory sites in Rybnitsa was successfully carried out. The OSCE Mission to the Republic of Moldova was expecting further information from the Transnistrian authorities on the quantities of substances that they want to remove and the location of the sites where the OSCE Mission can develop extra budgetary project to provide the necessary support. Regarding operation of the Working Group on Illegal Trafficking in Weapons, Mr Pickles asked if there is an assessment of greater risk relating to weapons seizures or if it’s just a prophylactic measure, because according to the report the seized weapons were principally hunting and pneumatic. Mr Burkholder assured that there is no risk of heavy weapons smuggling and the operation of the working group is just a prevention measure to show that EUBAM is paying attention to this issue and its main aim is collecting information and making analysis. 
H.E. Ion Stavila thanked Mr Burkholder for the report and substantial analysis of the joint work.

Mr Volodymyr Bachynskyi emphasised that significant work was done by EUBAM during the reporting period, including strengthening of security at the border, facilitation of customs procedures, joint control at the border, and demarcation of the border. He stated that the report was positively evaluated as a whole.  
Mr Victor Myshakovskyi said that he takes part in the ABM on behalf of the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine and that the UASBGS positively evaluates Mission’s efforts in enhancement of border management. Because of the experts’ work the level of cooperation with Moldovan partners was enhanced and security at the border strengthened, in particular at its central segment. He stressed that the UASBGS considers that organisation of training events and study visits is very useful for the UASBGS. EUBAM support in such spheres as integrated border management; preparation for the European Football Championship 2012; raising the level of qualification of the specialists, especially, enhancing of mobile units’ activity and raising the level of English language; realisation of the Jointly Operated BCP Pilot Project Rossoshany-Briceni; creation of two exemplary BCPs; risk analysis; exchange of information and organisation of study visits to the divisions of EU border agencies is very important. He stressed the significance of the working groups on counteraction of irregular migration and smuggling. As for the combating of drugs trafficking, it was mentioned that the potential is not fully used. The protection of the central segment of the border is the priority and this territory is under control. The Service actively works in order to decrease the risks and threats at the border. The UASBGS successfully realised the transition towards 4 level management system. The professional level of the staff was increased and the Service received modern equipment within the framework of international assistance. On 30 May 2012 the solutions for increasing the potential for providing security at the border will be submitted to the Chairman of the UASBGS. All this is achieved because of the EUBAM support and active participation for which Mr Myshakovskyi expressed personal gratitude to Mr Burkholder. He especially underlined that the organisation of the mini-football tournament is very important for providing confidence-building between the border agencies from the different European countries and the UASBGS considers that it’s necessary to continue this tradition.  
Mr Iurie Ceban expressed his gratitude to Mr Burkholder for the report and recommendations provided by EUBAM in the sphere of harmonization of the national customs legislation according to the EU standards, in particular, for the active participation of a EUBAM expert in the working group on the development of the new Customs Code of the Republic of Moldova in accordance with the Kyoto Convention. On 20 March 2012 a trilateral meeting of the Chairmen of the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine and Head of EUBAM took place in Odessa where the actual issues of the customs cooperation at the Moldovan-Ukrainian border were discussed. The cooperation with EUBAM and Ukrainian partners is evident in the sphere of the customs control, joint facilitation of the customs procedures, exchange of information, holding of joint operations on fighting cross-border crime and corruption counteraction, organisation of training events and study visits in EU states supported by EUBAM. He also mentioned the regular meetings organised by the Mission within the framework of the Joint Working Groups 1 and 2 on fighting cross-border crime and sub-working groups on combating cigarettes and drug smuggling, arms and radioactive materials trafficking is a platform for the operational dialogue between the law enforcement bodies of the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine, EU Member States and international organisations. He expressed gratitude to EUBAM for support in the organisation of the WCO operation Demeter 2, SELEC operation Shadow 5 and Green Pandora. He also emphasised EUBAM support in the development of post-customs control and audit as well as implementation of the simplified customs management procedures within the framework of the status of the authorised economic operators. In conclusion he hoped for further support and cooperation.

Mr Olexiy Osypchuk stressed that EUBAM work is very important, exchange of the preliminary information is very efficient and it’s possible to speak about concrete results. In 2012, the violations in the transportation of cargos were detected because of this system. Joint control at the BCPs is actual and should be developed. In March and on 22 May 2012 at the meetings with the customs services of Ukraine and the Republic of Moldova the development of joint control at the BCPs was defined as a priority task of the State Customs Service of Ukraine (UASCS) and a special attention will be paid to the BCPs Mayaki-Palanca-Udobnoe and Reni-Giurgiulesti. He expressed gratitude to EUBAM for providing training, which is very important for all partner services and especially for the UASCS while implementing European practice in its activity. Significant work was done in the framework of the preparation of the staff for the European Football Championship 2012, in particular, language training, admittance of the European fans and organisation of training for the enhancement of the knowledge and skills of the staff of the Customs Service.   
3. EUBAM support to the Ukrainian partners on the Preparation of the European Football Championship 2012.

H.E. Jose Manuel Pinto Texeira introduced the topic and he mentioned that the main focus of Ukraine at the moment is on the forthcoming UEFA EURO 2012. 

Mr Udo Burkholder delivered a presentation where it was reflected that in the context of EURO 2012, EUBAM developed specific supporting activities to assist its partner services to prepare for this major sport event.  Within the preparatory stage three different areas were covered by EUBAM.  In 2008 EUBAM started a ‘conflict training’ project (development of social and cultural competencies) in cooperation with the German Federal Police. With thousands of football fans coming to Ukraine, they should be treated well and border guard and customs officers should serve as business cards of the country – the first impression is sometimes is the most important one. The cooperation included a study visit for Ukrainian border guards to the airport of Frankfurt in 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2012,  and two week long training, delivered by the German Federal Police for all four main partner services. The main focus was also on cooperation with the academies for training customs and border guard teachers as multipliers to make it possible to transmit the knowledge received. 

In 2009, an International Conference on EURO 2012 was organised by EUBAM in cooperation with the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine with participation of representatives from Poland, Austria, Germany, Switzerland and Ukrainian partners.  During the conference an English language border guard phrase-book, jointly developed by the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine and EUBAM was handed over to the partner services. The second International Conference on Border Security within EURO 2012 was held in Kyiv in April 2012, supported by participants from Austria, Poland, Germany, Denmark, Hungary, Slovak Republic, Romania, FRONTEX, Moldova and Ukraine. EUBAM also printed 10,000 copies of a phrase book for the needs of the partner services. 

EUBAM annually carries out Joint Border Control Operations in order to counteract smuggling and other illegal activities at the Moldovan-Ukrainian border. These operations, such as the JBCO AKKERMAN, are conducted together with the partner services and law-enforcement and border agencies, such as FRONTEX. This year the EUBAM’s Analytical and Operational Support Unit has developed an additional Joint Border Control Operation, to be conducted at the Moldovan-Ukrainian border during EURO 2012.  The main target is to increase security at the borders, to prevent illegal actions and to improve cooperation and collaboration between the partner services and services from the European Union and the neighbouring countries.  Many international organisations have been involved in this operation, including RILO, FRONTEX, EUROPOL, INTERPOL, SELEC, BLKA and others.

It is also very important to improve skills in the field of public communications. EUBAM organised study visits to Germany and Austria last year for customs and border guard officers and this year a study visit to Switzerland was conducted, including a visit to UEFA HQ. The aim of these visits was to learn how to be prepared for the challenges that are faced from a public relations point of view. This aim is not so easy to achieve, especially considering the critical press from Western Europe, which at any rate has a right to report on everything and EUBAM has taught the partners how to react to these challenges in a professional way. EUBAM in cooperation with its partner services has developed a leaflet on security guidance for travellers and football fans. This is practical advice for travellers to be aware of the legal and regulatory framework of Ukraine.       

Mr Volodymyr Bachynskyi mentioned that considering the fact that Ukraine is one of the hosts for EURO 2012, they realise that this sport event is of a global scale and Ukraine does not have any experience in organising such big events. And, thus, while preparation for EURO 2012, they were grateful for any help provided by different organisations. In this regard, he expressed special thanks to the Mission. The first Ukrainians that football fans will see at the border are representatives of the border guard and customs services and, therefore, he passed the floor to the representative of the border services to brief about the current stage of preparations.

Mr Victor Myshakovskyi stressed that the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine is extremely grateful to EUBAM for its active support in preparations for EURO 2012. This was one of the Mission’s priorities over the last three years. In particular two International Conferences on the preparations for EURO 2012 were held in 2009 and 2012, and especially thanks to the conference held in 2009, the State Border Guard Service could, considering the experience of European colleagues, develop plans for future work and what should be done. First of all, this was a training course, jointly developed with the German Federal Police, on conflict management at the BCPs and its implementation in the framework of the training system for the personnel, development of special report on risk analysis at the Ukrainian-Moldovan border during EURO 2012. Currently the preparatory stage of the joint operation on border security is already finalised. In the course of the operation joint work with the Mission’s experts at the Odessa Airport was organised. Mr Myshakovskiy stressed that EUBAM facilitated every support possible at all stages of the work.
Mr Anatolie Caraulan mentioned that EURO 2012 is surely more related to the Ukrainian colleagues, nevertheless, the Border Guard Service of the Republic of Moldova made certain steps to ensure border security. The Service is very grateful to EUBAM for the provided possibility to develop a joint special report on risk profiles at the common segment of the border. Also specific threats in the sphere of border security were considered and as it was mentioned by the Ukrainian side, the Border Guard Service of the Republic of Moldova would take part in the Joint Border Control Operation that was planned for the period of the Football Championship. 
Mr Olexiy Osypchuk stressed that 2012 is a great holiday for football fans and a huge challenge for customs officers. On one hand it is needed to ensure a quick and qualitative service and at the same time secure customs control, and on the other hand should prevent the entrance of the illegal goods like drugs, explosives and others into the territory of Ukraine. JBCO EURO 2012 is a very important tool to make the Championship secure. The very important work that has been done by the Mission’s experts is related to the training of personnel. Almost all the training that was jointly planned with EUBAM has been conducted already. The training event on peculiarities of behaviour of football fans in different countries is still to be done as well as the training on the control of entrance for the groups of fans. The initiative with the informational leaflets, which was developed in cooperation with all the partner services, was really needed and it would be helpful for the football fans, who are heading to Ukraine and Poland, and it will allow them to have all the essential information. Once more it is needed to mention the support provided by EUBAM. First of all, while organising the jointly operated BCP at Briceni-Rossossani, the informational stands were developed and all the information needed for the citizens who cross the border is reflected there as well as the informational signs which are placed at the BCPs. This initiative was proposed by the State Customs Service of Ukraine and such signs are placed not only at the BCP Briceni-Rossossani, but they are integrated in almost every BCP for vehicles. In addition to this, for the travel lane “EURO 2012” the same initiative, which was developed with EUBAM support, has been used. A separate issue is preparation of BCPs in the areas of responsibility of the South Customs. Despite the fact that BCPs at South Customs are not officially entitled for the entrance of football fans, the State Customs Service of Ukraine jointly with the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine marked the mentioned BCPs as those, through which the entrance of football fans is possible, first of all these are the international BCPs of the South Region. Also at those BCPs the travel lane “EURO 2012” is marked. The personnel is prepared. On the level of customs posts and on the level of border guard detachments the joint working groups are created, which will be operational during the Football Championship, the consultative centres are established, and as soon as the Service has the support of EUBAM. They will propose the Mission’s experts to be involved in these consultative centres. The State Customs Service of Ukraine is confident in EUBAM’s support and very grateful for it. 

H.E. Jose Manuel Pinto Texeira said that it was a very good example of the support EUBAM can provide for a very important event that would soon take place in Ukraine. He also mentioned that border guard and customs officers are the first and the last people who are met by the travellers, therefore, the impression on arrival and departure, would stick to the mind of the visitors. 

4. Update on the demarcation process at the Moldovan-Ukrainian state border. Presentations by the Moldovan and the Ukrainian delegations.

Mr Valentin Fiodorov primo expressed gratitude to EUBAM for organising study visits to Latvia and Lithuania (6-11 May 2012) and the forthcoming visit to Austria (OSCE), dedicated to the issue of demarcation. With regards to the demarcation itself, the latest data refers to the period 11 October 2011 up to the present moment, three sittings of the Joint Moldovan-Ukrainian Demarcation Commission were held, in the course of which the following key issues were considered: demarcation in the region of the Dniester Hydro Power Station and Giurgiulesti, the field visits were conducted; demarcation work at the central segment of the Moldovan-Ukrainian border and the preparation of the final demarcation document. Currently at the northern and the southern segments of the Moldovan-Ukrainian border there are two discordant segments, but, nevertheless, certain decisions on the given subject are already in place. Starting from 7 April 2012 the working group has already been operating in the field. Regarding the central part of the Moldovan-Ukrainian state border the final results were achieved. 1,570 m of border signs’ mounting were identified, 376 border signs were set, which covers 138km of the border. The works on formatting of 181 border signs were carried out. A joint working group was created in order to prepare the final demarcation documents. This joint group has already had four sittings and the drafts of the final demarcation documents were developed, which will be presented to the attention of the Joint Ukrainian Moldovan Commission on Border Demarcation (JUMCBD). The JUMCBD highly appreciates EUBAM’s role and support in the process of demarcation of the common Moldovan-Ukrainian state border and is keen to engage Mission’s experts in further activities in the context of the demarcation process. 

H.E. Leonid Osavolyuk stressed that in 2012 the process of the state border demarcation has been in its active stage at the segments that remained undetermined in the previous years. As it was planned and EUBAM and other colleagues were informed at the 17th sitting of the Advisory Board Meeting in October last year, the final stage of demarcation of the state border was reached. The involvement in the preparation of the final documents was very high. The working groups kept on setting the border signs in the area of their responsibility in the central part of the state border. This year the demarcation works in the field are planned to be finalized, as it was foreseen in the Demarcation Plan for 2012. He expressed the hope that Moldovan colleagues would be able to fulfil their task in the area of their responsibility and therefore the accomplishment of the field works could be done by the end of the year as well as drafting of the demarcation documents. Ukraine managed to settle all the problematic issues with the administration of the Transnistrian region regarding the demarcation works and thus, no problems appear this year with the administration of the given region. Consequently, there are no objective reasons for not finishing the demarcation works. Both sides simply need to adhere to the approved completion schedule. Mr Burkholder and Ambassador Stavila mentioned two disputable segments in the area of Dniester hydro power station and Giurgiulesti, but in general these issues were settled, the solution is found, only some nuances were left, but H.E. Osavolyuk expressed his confidence that those would be also arranged. He thanked EUBAM and its experts for their active involvement in the process of the demarcation of the state border. A certain level of collaboration was reached, where EUBAM experts took part both in the sittings of the JUMBDC and in the working groups’ meetings, and all possible assistance is provided and even if EUBAM acts as a silent observer, still its presence brings an added value to the work of the two delegations. It is very important that the reached agreements are being fulfilled. Considering the remarks, presented at the previous Advisory Board Meeting, the Mission organised study trips to Latvia and Lithuania, dedicated to the issues of demarcation, but it would be good to study the experience of other states that are not former Soviet republics, as the methodology of demarcation and its procedures are practically the same. It was proved that post-Soviet republics carry out the demarcation process in a similar way, but the experience of the other countries in the legal regulations would be very important and useful. H.E. Osavolyuk expressed his confidence that with the active involvement of EUBAM and concerted efforts from both sides of the Commission, it is manageable to finalize the demarcation works in 2012, and therefore, to close a chapter in this long lasting demarcation process.  

H.E. Jose Manuel Pinto Texeira thanked the delegates for their reports and noted that four years ago the level of confidence between the two sides was certainly not at the highest level. This could serve as a good example if the political obstacles are overcome and with the presence of commitment, progress can be achieved. He congratulated both sides on their common achievements. 

Mr Udo Burkholder in response to the previous remarks mentioned that it is not easy to conduct study visits on demarcation process in non post-Soviet countries due to the fact that there is no recent experience there with regards to this issue. The Czech and Slovak republics could be considered, but the process was done peacefully; demarcation process in Germany couldn’t be compared to the mentioned demarcation process, as it was demarcated by the Alliance in Yalta and Potsdam, and when Germany gained its full independence in the 2+4 treaty in Moscow in 1990, the issue was solved. Switzerland was not also a good example, simply because it is not a European Union Member State.  EUBAM should consider a possibility to pay a study visit to the Czech Republic or Slovakia. 

5. Cooperation with EUBAM – the Way Forward: Presentations by the Moldovan and the Ukrainian Delegations and the Head of Mission.

H.E. Ion Stavila thanked once again the Head of EUBAM for the report and the analysis being provided and for the work being done, which was highly appreciated by the Moldovan side. Regarding the perspective of the interaction in the framework of trilateral cooperation, the main issue that the EUBAM mandate was prolonged up to 2015 is that it allows strategically planning the further work. This is very important in the context of the European intentions of both Moldova and Ukraine. The tasks that would have been solved in the framework of the existing project, would contribute to the modernization and ‘europization’ of the procedures at the Moldovan-Ukrainian border. In conclusion, Ambassador Ion Stavila cordially thanked H.E. Jose Manuel Pinto Texeira for his participation in Advisory Board meetings as well as his personal involvement, and the contribution that was made into the successful promotion of the joint trilateral project and wished him all the best in his future work. 

Mr Iurie Ceban mentioned that the perspectives of the cooperation between the Customs Service of the Republic of Moldova and EUBAM were discussed at the meeting of the Head of Moldovan Customs and the Head of EUBAM at a meeting that took place on 15 May 2012 in Chisinau. He said that the Moldovan Customs Service is grateful for the Mission’s support in the development of cooperation with Transnistrian colleagues in the field of preliminary information exchange and joint control. Moldovan Customs reckons upon the Mission’s help in the area of optimization of customs administration, in particular increasing of customs revenue, harmonization of national customs legislation, streamlining of customs procedures, risk analysis, post customs control, improvement of the Mobile Units’ activities and the canine centre.  The strategic priority was the development of the customs infrastructure, engaging donors’ technical and financial assistance, including modern equipment, needed for customs control. In this issue the assistance of the Mission would be highly appreciated.  On the basis of the agreement, achieved in the framework of the trilateral meeting of the heads of both Customs Services and EUBAM, which took place on 20 March 2012 in Odessa, the Customs Service of the Republic of Moldova sent to EUBAM the list of technical needs. In conclusion, Mr Ceban underlined that the Customs Service of the Republic of Moldova will make all possible efforts to ensure security at the Moldovan-Ukrainian border. 

Mr Volodymyr Bachynskyi took the floor and mentioned that the importance of the strategic cooperation between Ukraine and the European Union Border Assistance Mission in the issues of border security was undeniable. He expressed his confidence that those issues were relevant for the Moldovan side also. The cooperation with the Mission is of specific importance at the moment, due to the fact that it is being carried out in the context of the visa-free dialogue with the European Union for Ukrainian and Moldovan citizens. This task is considered to be particularly important, that’s why the fruitful cooperation in this sphere is really needed. Mr Bachynskyi also expressed his gladness on the Mission’s mandate to have been prolonged for the upcoming 48 months, which would allow to work and to plan and to carry out the existing or forthcoming projects. He expressed his hope that the process of making amendments in the Mission’s mandate would be finalised soon in order to approximate it to the modern reality and tasks set in the sphere of relationships of Ukraine and Moldova with the European Union. The continuing cooperation with the Mission would allow the partner services to interact with the Mission’s experts. At the moment, the circle of partnership is being widened. Last year the cooperation with the State Migration Service of Ukraine was launched and in the future several mutually beneficial activities could be conducted. 

Mr Victor Myshakovskyi stressed that the most important issue for the upcoming period is the realisation of the Action Plan on liberalization visa-free regime and the implementation of the Integrated Border Management Concept. The joint patrolling of the Ukrainian-Moldovan border, analysis of the experiment on jointly operated BCP at Briceni-Rossossani, preparations for joint control at the BCP Palanka, realisation of the anti-corruption policy, advanced training for personnel, especially the English language training, and sharing of experience in the field of education, including ways and methods of ensuring the state border security and the staff, are the fields of interest of cooperation with EUBAM. 

Mr Olexiy Osypchuk mentioned that cooperation between the State Customs Service of Ukraine and EUBAM is based on the Memorandum of Understanding, signed by governments of the Republic of Moldova, Ukraine and the European Commission in 2005. In the framework of the Memorandum, the priority directions of the common activities were identified, such as:  increasing level of transparency at the border customs houses, improvement in the sphere of prevention and counteractions against smuggling, increasing customs revenue, decrease in abusive exercise of power, approximation of the customs administration of Ukraine towards European standards. Mr Osypchuk presented proposals with regards to further work with EUBAM. They include: fulfilment of the Action Plan for Phase 9, activities that ensure coordination of activities of the partner services in realisation of the Integrated Border Management Concept, usage of the Mission’s assistance in the development of the customs legislation in accordance with the current legislation of EU countries, improvement of the preliminary information exchange mechanism between the customs authorities of Moldova and Ukraine with the aim of ensuring qualitative risk analysis, to go on with developing monthly and quarterly CBSARs in order to ensure the fulfilment of strategic and operational planning and also joint identification of the reasons of risks, and the degree of their influence on customs control and clearance. It is also very important to broaden interaction with European law-enforcement agencies, like EUROPOL, OLAF, FRONTEX and SECI Center (SELEC) and if possible to develop a mechanism where the partner services would be able to address requests to European law-enforcement agencies. Mr Osypchuk mentioned that it would be useful to receive international technical assistance in order to develop infrastructure by means of using the Mission’s possibilities as well as to receive equipment for performing the customs control and communication. EUBAM should provide assistance and the European Parliament should consider the initiative proposed by the European Commission about making amendments in the Schengen Border Code. The training of the personnel of the Ukrainian State Customs Service should be kept on: training events, workshops, study visits, etc. The cooperation of the State Customs Service with the training centres should also go on. Once again Mr Osypchuk expressed his gratitude to the Mission for its role in tackling the above-mentioned issues. 

Mr Vasilie Magu took the floor and reported that in the context of cooperation with EUBAM, it was needed to say that at the meeting that took place on 14 February 2012 between Mr Burkholder and Mr Carpov, future actions were discussed that would be implemented by EUBAM and the Reintegration Bureau. Certain tasks were set, and Mr Magu expressed his confidence that those tasks would be fulfilled. Mr Magu touched upon the issue of the resumption of railway connection through the Transnistrian region. He mentioned that EUBAM facilitated assistance in drafting documentation on the resumption of the railway connection; the new technical scheme was presented. In the view of resumption of the railway connection through the Transnistrian region, the governmental decisions were made that allow economic agents from the Transnistrian region to declare the import of raw materials for export of goods with receiving the certificates of origin for the goods that are supposed to be delivered to the European Union. Mr Magu also mentioned that negotiation on the free trade zone took place, where the Transnistrian experts participated in the first round, and the second round would have taken place in June. Representatives from Transnistria were invited to participate in the demarcation process at the Moldovan-Transnistrian border. On 23 May 2012 the Minister of Transport gave an interview, where he mentioned that all issues are solvable. 

Mr Udo Burkholder underlined the continuity of the cooperation with the partner services. In principle the cooperation, which is based on real partnership, was achieved. Of course, sometimes different opinions and some challenges were present, but any challenge was a chance for a new opportunity. The cooperation between EUBAM and partner services evolved in Phase 9 according to the expectations following the established pace and consistency. The objectives and the activities of the Action Plan are strictly followed. At the monthly External Coordination Meetings further steps are being worked out, the assessment is done, what has been achieved and what is to be further developed. EUBAM will continue its work in all the areas of its competence and within the framework of its mandate. EUBAM will continue with operations, with capacity building, training, support to civil society will be preserved; will continue its cooperation with society and the academic community. The Mission intends to continue assisting the customs services of Moldova and Ukraine in elaborating internal guidelines to ensure uniform practices, post-clearance control and audit, as well as in conducting on-the-job training.  For enhancing the administrative capacity EUBAM continued supporting customs services of Moldova and Ukraine by providing assistance in human resources management reforms and management and leadership skills development. Cooperation with the Moldovan and the Ukrainian customs services in respect of PAIES can be classified in three areas, technical improvement of the system, PAIES information as a tool for crime prevention and for trade facilitation. An important aspect of cross-border cooperation is the potential for expanding the range of information gathered for risk assessment purposes. The Mission considered risk analysis as one of the important tools in the work of the customs services that has a significant impact on efficiency and productivity, therefore intended to continue its consistent efforts in supporting the partner services in that matter. Regarding border guard matters, Mr Burkholder mentioned that EUBAM will continue its assistance to the Moldovan Border Guards in view of their integration into the structure of the Ministry of Internal Affairs. EUBAM assisted in drafting regulations and laws, specifying tasks, duties and responsibilities of the Border Police of the Republic of Moldova. EUBAM would continue supporting the aspirations of the Border Police to obtain functions typical for a modern EU type law enforcement authority; establishment of a travel document examination centre, having legal powers to carry out investigations of some border related crimes and others.

EUBAM continues its efforts in assisting partner services in putting into practice their respective Action Plan on the implementation of Integrated Border Management. One element in the plan of the Border Guard Service of the Republic of Moldova was setting up an Advanced Passenger Information System (APIS) at the airport of Chisinau. Regarding the cooperation with the Southern Regional Directorate of the State Border Guard Service of Ukraine, jointly with EUBAM, a Joint Assistance Plan on Mobile Units was developed and implemented and several specialised training events for the mobile units were contributed by EUBAM and the external trainers from European Union Member States. In case funds would be available, EUBAM would like to support the development of Ismail Coast Guard Training Centre. The cooperation with the academies in Dnepropetrovsk and Khmelnitsky and the training centre in Orshanets would also be continued. 

One of the objectives of EUBAM was to support the Partner Services in Moldova and Ukraine in combating cross border crime along the Moldovan-Ukrainian border. Therefore, the Mission intended to continue its efforts in developing the Working groups concept as an effective tool for joint investigations and operations. Based on the increased threat of cigarette smuggling, within the framework of the Working Group II a Sub-Working group on cigarettes was operating under coordination of the Ukrainian and the Moldovan Customs Services with the aim to merge the efforts in combating smuggling of tobacco products from Moldova and Ukraine to the European Union. It combined the efforts of both public and private sector in an attempt to identify a viable strategy to tackle this phenomenon. 

Joint Border Control Operations would also be continued. 

In the area of anti-corruption capacity building, the key activity for the next six months would be the elaboration of a joint anti-corruption training curriculum for all EUBAM partner services. The specific activity is preconditioned by the requirements under the Visa Liberalization negotiations between the EU and Moldova and Ukraine where the need for anti-corruption training programmes covered all the officers’ work involved in border management was particularly underlined. In addition, targeted anti-corruption training events for practitioners would also be continued to be conducted. In the area of the prevention of corruption, special focus would be made on diminishing corruption vulnerabilities by analysing the zones most vulnerable to corruption and supporting the partner services in implementing recommendations for upholding integrity in the partner services. Those activities were directly linked to requests from the partner services and their desire to diminish and prevent corruption.

In conclusion, Mr Burkholder mentioned that the cooperation with the partner services was in line with the needs for carrying out EUBAM’s activities. The assistance provided was based on the Mission’s assessment and in line with the demands of the partner services. Thus, the cooperation with the partner services was dynamic and evolved according to the requirements and priorities.

6. Conclusions

H.E. Jose Manuel Pinto Texeira made the following conclusions of the 18th Advisory Board:
1. Took note of the Annual Report for December 2010 – November 2011 and EUBAM Activity Report for December 2011 – April 2012, providing an overview on the activities undertaken and progress achieved by the Mission and its partner services. The Board highlighted capacity building activities, the undertaken measures in the area of integrated border management and in particular the implementation of the Jointly Operated Border Crossing Point pilot project at Rossosany-Briceni. The Mission’s technical contribution to the settlement of the Transnistrian conflict was acknowledged and especially EUBAM’s contribution to the resumption of rail freight through Transnistria. The Board noted the importance of common analytical work, positive results of the joint border control operation and in anti-corruption and good governance and increased number of activities in public communication. 

2. Welcomed the activities and EUBAM support to the Ukrainian partners for the preparation of the European Football Championship 2012.

3. Took note of the update of the demarcation process at the Moldovan-Ukrainian state border as presented by the Moldovan and the Ukrainian delegations;

4. Considered that the cooperation between the EUBAM and the partner services was at a very good level. The assistance provided was based on the Mission’s assessment; it was constantly reviewed and was in line with the demands of the partner services.

The participating delegations expressed their sincere gratitude to EUBAM for the excellent organisation of the meeting.

The Ukrainian delegation proposed to the Board to agree to accelerate work on amending the Mandate of EUBAM in order to adjust it to the current reality, considering the level of cooperation between Ukraine, the Republic of Moldova and the European Union. The Moldovan and EU delegations took note of the Ukrainian proposal. 

The Advisory Board agreed that the 19th ABM should be held at the end of October or beginning of November, 2012, in Odessa.
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